

November 8, 2001


A Public Hearing of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, November 8, 2001, at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York at 7:30 p.m.

PRESENT:
Dick Dehm, Chair



Phil Mattaro



Don Thorp



Liz Sciortino



Kevin Wright

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

OTHERS: 4 residents.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

Mr. Dehm called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

ZAUSKI AREA VARIANCE

John McKinnon, 10 Fords Crossing, Honeoye Falls, contractor for Ronald Zauski, 20 Stoney Ridge Drive, Honeoye Falls, came before the Board requesting an area variance to construct a 16’ by 26’ addition within 8 feet of the southerly property line.  Tax Account #204.04-1-55.  Zoned RA-5.  Mr. and Mrs. Zauski were also in attendance.

Mr. Dehm stated that the Affidavit of Posting of the Sign and the legal notice were in the file.  Mr. Dehm stated that this was exempt from submission to the County.

Mr. Dehm polled the Board, who all stated they were familiar with the property.

Mr. McKinnon stated they were asking for an 8 foot setback for an addition to the Zauski’s home.  Mr. McKinnon stated that the Zauskis also own the property next to them, which the Zauskis cannot sell since it is less than one acre and, therefore, non-conforming.  Mr. McKinnon stated you would not know the Zauski’s property contained two lots just by looking at it.  Mr. Zauski stated he receives two tax bills.  

Mr. Dehm asked why they wanted to build on the side of the house.  Mr. Zauski stated that the house goes north and south and this is the natural spot to extend the hallway and add a bedroom.  He stated the master bedroom is at the back of the house.  Mr. McKinnon stated that the property also drops off at the back of the house.  

Mr. Jones asked if it would be impractical to use an alternate method of achieving the goal.  Mr. McKinnon stated yes.

Mr. Dehm stated an alternative is to combine the two lots.  Mr. McKinnon stated resubdividing would involve more time and more expense.  Mrs. Zauski confirmed this stating she had spoken to the CEO and the ZBA attorney.

Mr. Dehm asked if combining the lots would lower their taxes.  Mr. Zauski stated there would be no significant change.

Mr. Zauski stated their property is zoned RA-5.

Mr. Dehm asked if the Zauskis had spoken to any neighbors.  Ms. Zauski stated she had spoken to neighbors, and they had no problems.

Mr. Dehm asked if the benefit could be achieved by other means.  Mr. McKinnon stated no.

Mr. Dehm asked if this would result in an undesirable change to the neighborhood.  Mr. McKinnon stated no.

Mr. Dehm asked if the request was substantial.  Mr. McKinnon stated no.

Mr. Dehm asked if there would be any adverse physical or environmental effects if the variance were granted.  Mr. McKinnon stated no.

Mr. Dehm asked if this was a self-created difficulty.  Mr. McKinnon stated the Zauskis chose to build the addition.

Mr. Dehm asked if there were any comments from the audience.  

Joe Charles, 66 Stoney Ridge Drive, stated he had no problem with this variance request.

Mr. Dehm closed the public hearing at 7:45 p.m.

PRIMERANO DETERMINATION

Ms. Sciortino moved, seconded by Mr. Wright, that the area variance requested by Bruno and Pati Primerano, 1867 Eddy Road, Walworth, NY, 14568 to permit the construction of a dwelling on a property with a width of 245 feet at the building line instead of 300 feet, and on 3.28 acres of land instead of 5 acres, as required by the Zoning Ordinance, be granted based on the following Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law.  The property is tax account #215.02-1-13.15 and is zoned RA-5.

FINDINGS OF FACT

1.
Mr. Glenn Thornton, engineer, and Bruno Primerano appeared before the Board at the hearing held 10/25/01.

2.
Mr. Thornton explained that the lot was created in 1998 as a conforming lot.

3.
The 3.28 acre parcel is 245 feet wide at the building line.  Since the site plan was approved by the Planning Board, the zoning for the property has been changed from RA-2 to RA-5.

4.
The zoning ordinance requires that the width of the property at the building line be 300 feet in an RA-5 zone.

5.
Mr. Thornton and Mr. Primerano indicated the Primerano plan is to build a single family home of approximately 2400 square feet.  A site plan was presented to the Board showing the house placed 82 feet from the east lot line and 67 feet from the west lot line.  They meet all setback requirements.

6.
Other houses in the subdivision are on less than 5 acre lots.

7.
No one appeared at the hearing to object to the application.

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1.
Granting the variance will not alter the character of the neighborhood.

2.
Granting the variance will have no adverse physical or environmental impact.

3.
The variance is not substantial.

4.
It is not a self-created difficulty.

5.
No suitable alternative exists.

6.
This is a Type II action under SEQR.

7.
There is no active farmland within 500 feet.

APPROVED

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye; Ms. Sciortino – aye; Mr. Wright – aye.

ROBISON DETERMINATION 

Mr. Dehm moved, seconded by Mr. Mattaro, that the area variance requested by Debra and Michael Robison, owners of property bearing tax account #230.04-1-25, located at 160 Langpap Road, Honeoye Falls, NY, in an RA-1 zone, to construct a six stall, central corridor horse barn, containing feed and tack rooms and wash facilities totaling approximately 1400 square feet, be approved based on the following Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law and subject to the listed conditions.

FINDINGS OF FACT

1.
Debra and Michael Robison, owners of the property located at 160 Langpap Road, appeared before the board at the public hearing held October 25, 2001.

2.
They stated that they wished to complete the construction of a 1408 square foot (32’ x 44’) horse barn on their 19.6 acre lot.  The maximum size accessory building permitted by the Mendon Zoning Ordinance is 400 square feet.

3.
The applicants indicated that initially they were unaware that the zoning law limited them to a 400 square foot building.  Since the lumber had been delivered and a builder scheduled, they proceeded to erect the structure using a building permit issued to construct a detached garage.

4.
At the public hearing held 9/13/01, the applicants requested that the Zoning Board table their area variance application until theTown Board voted on a proposed change of the Chapter 200 Zoning Ordinance, which, if passed, would eliminate the need for the variance.  

5.
Mrs. Robison stated that she currently owns five horses, all of which will be kept on their property.  All the horses to be stabled in this barn will be for the personal use of the Robison family.  They stated they have no intent to board horses for other parties or otherwise run a commercial operation.  

6.
Mrs. Robison indicated that the manure would be disposed of by spreading on their property and/or possibly by use of a dumpster and a removal service.

7.
Water will be piped to the building from an existing well and minimal exterior building lighting is planned.

8.
No one appeared at the hearing to voice opposition to the request.

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1.
Granting this variance will not alter the character of the neighborhood.

2.
Granting the variance will have no adverse physical or environmental impact.

3.
Given the lot size, the variance requested is not considered to be significant.  The size is consistent with the general square footage requirements for stabling horses.

4.
The difficulty is self-created.

5.
Other alternatives exist but are similar to this request.

6.
This is a Type II action under SEQR.

7.
There is no active farmland within 500 feet.

CONDITIONS

1.
The design and location of the barn shall be as indicated in the plan submitted to the ZBA.

2.
No manure shall be stored within 100 feet of any lot line and, if stored, shall not result in run off onto an adjoining property.

APPROVED

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye; Ms. Sciortino – aye; Mr. Wright – aye.

AMY KANE AREA VARIANCE DETERMINATION

Mr. Mattaro moved, seconded by Mr. Dehm, that the area variance requested by Amy Kane, owner of the property located at 1536 West Bloomfield Road, Honeoye Falls, NY be granted permitting the construction of a 375 square foot three sided shed based on the following findings of fact and conclusions of law.  The property is tax account #223.03-1-33 and is zoned RA-5.

FINDINGS OF FACT

1.
Ms. Kane stated that she had recently received a permit to construct a 3-sided shed and needed an additional shed in another paddock to separate and protect the horses. 

2.
The shed will accommodate 5-7 horses.

3.
The shed will be 25’ wide by 15’ deep and a height of 12’.

4.
The proposed building exterior will match the existing barn.

5.
There are currently nine horses boarded on the property.

6.
The property contains a large riding arena and barn and is located within an agricultural district.

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1.
Granting the variance would not alter the character of the neighborhood.

2.
Alternative methods are not satisfactory.

3.
There will be no adverse physical or environmental effects as a result of granting the variance.

4.
The difficulty is self-created.

5.
The degree of variance is substantial.

6.
This is a Type II action under SEQR.

7.
There is no active farmland within 500 feet.

APPROVED

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye; Ms. Sciortino – aye; Mr. Wright – aye.

AMY KANE (MEADOWS OF MENDON) USE DETERMINATION

Mr. Wright moved, seconded by Mr. Dehm, that the request for a use variance by Amy Kane, 1536 W. Bloomfield Rd., Honeoye Falls, NY 14472, to permit dog agility training at the facilities of the Meadows of Mendon, Tax Account # 223.03-1-33,be denied, based on the following Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law:

FINDINGS OF FACT

1.
Amy Kane appeared before the ZBA at the public hearing held on October 25, 2001.

2.
She is the owner of the property known as the Meadows of Mendon, a 13.6 acre parcel containing a large, reconditioned barn for stabling up to 12 horses, an indoor riding ring, and 4 fenced pastures. At this time Ms. Kane has 9 horses stabled, of which she owns 4 and 5 are owned by third parties and boarded there. Ms. Kane gives riding lessons at this facility, and other instructors also utilize the facilities to provide lessons. In addition, recreational riders who board their horses utilize the facilities to exercise their mounts. Ms. Kane realizes boarding fees and other usage fees from the activities conducted at the Meadows of Mendon. 

3.
During the winter of 2000-2001, Ms. Kane allowed a local agility dog training group to use the indoor riding ring facilities of the Meadows of Mendon during certain specified hours, and to store their dog training apparatus in the facility. Ms. Kane was subsequently cited by the CEO for a violation of Section 200-13 B-C-D for conducting an activity at the facility that is not a permitted use in a RA-5 zone.

4.
Ms. Kane was accompanied at the public hearing by Anne Stocum, 19 Briarwood Lane, Fairport, NY who is president of a local dog agility training group, and Karen Smith, DVM, 7793 Boughton Hill Rd., Victor, NY who is a group member. They outlined for the ZBA their search for an appropriate facility for this activity, that they approached Ms. Kane about using the Meadows of Mendon last winter, and that the fee they would pay her for about 20 hour/week use from November to April would be $5000.

5.
In response to questions from the ZBA, Ms. Kane indicated that the $5000 she could realize from the agility dog training group was about equivalent to the boarding fees she could realize by stabling 2 additional horses at the Meadows of Mendon facility. Those additional horses would, however, require more of her personal effort than renting the facility to the dog agility training group.

6.
The applicant stated that other equestrian facilities in the Town of Mendon are experiencing similar economic conditions.

7.
Several other interested parties and direct neighbors also addressed the ZBA at the public hearing on October 25, 2001. They were unanimous in their opposition to the grant of a use variance for this activity. Eric Seablom, a resident at 437 Boughton Hill Rd, presented a petition signed by every property owner adjoining the Meadows of Mendon requesting that the ZBA not grant any variances to Amy Kane to conduct more activities at the facility. Mr. Seablom, who resides directly across Boughton Hill Rd. from the Meadows of Mendon facility, testified that the noise of barking dogs associated with agility training was significant and a nuisance last winter. Several other residents complained about the safety implications of significant numbers of cars parked along W. Bloomfield Rd when dog agility training was conducted at the Meadows of Mendon last winter.

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1.
Granting a use variance requires a clear and objective demonstration that the property owner can’t realize a reasonable economic return on the property unless they are allowed the non-permitted use. In the case of the Meadows of Mendon, the owner testified that the property could generate approximately the same amount of income, as would be derived from the rental to the dog club, by boarding 2 additional horses. Horse boarding is a permitted use of the property. No other financial information was submitted to the ZBA. Therefore, the ZBA has concluded that the return from fully utilizing the facility in its permitted use is equal to that which would be earned from the non permitted use, and no hardship has been established.

2.
Granting a use variance requires that the alleged hardship be unique to the property.  By applicant’s own testimony, this is not the case.

3.
Granting a use variance requires that relieving the alleged hardship can’t adversely affect the neighborhood. Clearly the neighbors surrounding the facility, as indicated by their petition to the ZBA against the granting of a variance, believe the granting of this use variance would negatively affect the neighborhood.  The ZBA concurs.

4.
Granting a use variance requires that the hardship to be relieved can’t be self created. In this instance, because no hardship has been demonstrated, the ZBA makes no determination on this issue.

VOTE

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye; Ms. Sciortino – aye; Mr. Wright – aye.

MINUTES

Mr. Dehm moved, seconded by Mr. Mattaro, to approve, as amended, the minutes of the October 25, 2001 meeting.

APPROVED

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye; Ms. Sciortino – aye; Mr. Wright – aye.

DISCUSSION

Mr. Dehm stated that he has nothing new to report on the status of the accessory structure recommendation.  He stated that the discussion of the filing system with Ron Brand is still active.

A discussion followed regarding the Zauski determination.

ZAUSKI AREA VARIANCE

Ms. Sciortino moved, seconded by Mr. Wright, that the area variance requested by Ronald Zauski, owner of property located at 20 Stoney Ridge Drive bearing tax account #204.04-01-055 and located in an RA-5 zone be granted permitting the construction of an addition to the existing structure to within 8 feet of the adjoining property line based on the following Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law:

FINDINGS OF FACT

1. The applicant wishes to add a 16 foot by 26 foot family room to the south side of the existing residence.

2. This addition would come within 8 feet of the boundary of lots #204.04-01-055 and #204.04-01-054.

3. Applicant owns both lots and the -054 lot is unsuitable for building due to its size.

4. There is no physical demarcation between the two lots and they appear to the casual observer as one lot and have been so used by the applicant. 

5. The property is not located within 500 feet of actively farmed land.

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. Granting this variance would not alter the character of the neighborhood.

2. Alternative methods of achieving the applicant’s goal are impractical.

3. There will be no adverse physical or environmental effects as a result of granting the variance.

4. The difficulty is self-created.

5. The degree of variance is substantial as a percentage of required setbacks but is insubstantial if the joint ownership of the affected properties is taken into account.

6. This is a Type II action under SEQR.

APPROVED

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye; Ms. Sciortino – aye; Mr. Wright – aye..

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:15 p.m.

Mary Fletcher, Secretary

Zoning Board of Appeals
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